## **New Strike Force Targets Unfair & Illegal Pricing**

On March 5, 2024, the White House announced plans to launch an interagency strike force to lower costs across the U.S. economy.<sup>1</sup> The Strike Force on Unfair and Illegal Pricing will be co-chaired by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) and the Department of Justice (DOJ) and aims to strengthen the agencies' efforts to stop illegal corporate behavior that increases prices for Americans through deceptive, anti-competitive, unfair, and fraudulent business practices.<sup>2</sup>

While details are currently sparse, it has been announced that the strike force, on which various additional agencies will participate in addition to the FTC and DOJ, will focus its efforts "on key sectors where corporations may be violating the law and keeping prices high, including prescription drugs and health care, food and grocery, housing, financial services, and more." The strike force will focus primarily on enforcement, and will scrutinize multiple industries, including healthcare. The Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) is also expected to be a part of the strike force, focusing on enforcement actions related to the healthcare industry.

The creation of this strike force is the latest step in the federal government's push (across two presidential administrations) to increase competition in the healthcare industry. In 2018, HHS, the Department of the Treasury, and the Department of Labor issued a 119-page report comprising over 50 recommendations to increase quality, decrease cost, and promote competition in healthcare. 6 In 2021, President Biden issued an executive order to promote competition in the American economy.<sup>7</sup> The executive order was designed to address issues the administration identified as contributing to harmful trends associated with decreased competition and corporate consolidation, which are ultimately harming American consumers.8 The executive order, which set forth 72 initiatives for multiple federal agencies, did not immediately establish requirements, but rather directed federal agencies to review issues and implement policies to reflect the administration's goals.9 Pursuant to the executive order, federal agencies have taken action over the past couple of years to lower healthcare and prescription drug costs for consumers as well as increase competition and safety in healthcare facilities. 10 Some of these actions include:

 HHS and the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) is currently collecting feedback on how the agencies can promote competition, increase transparency, and identify the effects of vertical integration in Medicare Advantage (MA) markets.

- The FTC, DOJ, and HHS published a Request for Information (RFI) to receive feedback and examine the role of corporate influence and private equity in the healthcare industry.
- CMS released ownership data for Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs) in an effort to promote competition and increase transparency.
- HHS published Medicare-certified nursing home ownership data, increasing transparency of and the ability to identify common owners and those that had a history of poor performance.
- HHS announced steps to crack down on nursing homes that put resident safety at risk, including a proposed rule that set minimum staffing levels to ensure a higher quality of life for residents.
- The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office (USPTO) announced increased scrutiny of pharmaceutical patents that resulted in higher prescription drug costs. The FDA and USPTO also began collaborating on ways to improve the patent system in order to increase access to affordable and safe prescription drugs.
- HHS enacted a rule cracking down on hospitals that failed to disclose their prices pursuant to Hospital Price Transparency requirements, including increasing nearly twentyfold the fine for hospitals that failed to report their prices.<sup>11</sup>

Further, the executive order called for the formation of the White House's Competition Council, comprised of eight cabinet members and seven independent agencies, which "drives the Administration's whole-of-government effort to restore competition and coordinate progress on the Executive Order's 72 initiatives, delivering concrete benefits of increased competition to America's consumers, workers, farmers, and small businesses." The announcement of the strike force is one of three new actions by the Competition Council to promote competition in the American economy. 13

The announcement of the strike force also followed the appointment of Stacy Saunders on January 8, 2024, who will serve as the HHS's inaugural Chief Competition

Officer. 14 In this newly-created role, Saunders will be responsible for identifying, coordinating, and elevating opportunities across HHS to promote competition in healthcare markets. 15 The Chief Competition Officer will also play a role in working with the FTC and DOJ to address healthcare market concentration through reciprocal training programs, data-sharing, and the further development of additional healthcare competition policy initiatives.<sup>16</sup>

In a call with reporters, FTC Chair Lina Khan said that the FTC was "excited to be co-chairing the president's new strike force on unfair and illegal pricing, which builds on the FTC's far-reaching work to promote competition and tackle unlawful business practices that are inflating costs for Americans."17 Assistant Attorney General for DOJ's Antitrust Division, Jonathan Kanter, stated in the same briefing that the strike force will be a "new chapter in a fight against unfair and anticompetitive pricing."18

On March 5, 2024, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce published a statement expressing their concerns with the strike force, and stated that "this effort by the Biden Administration to use regulatory agencies micromanage how private businesses set prices will have the same result: shortages, fewer choices for consumers,

"FACT SHEET: President Biden Announces New Actions to Lower Costs for Americans by Fighting Corporate Rip-Offs" The White House, March 5, 2024,

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statementsreleases/2024/03/05/fact-sheet-president-biden-announces-newactions-to-lower-costs-for-americans-by-fighting-corporate-ripoffs/ (Accessed 3/13/24).

- Ibid.

"White House turns to health care in Biden's latest move against 'corporate greed" By Josh Sisco, Adam Cancryn, and Megan Wilson, Politico, March 4, 2024, https://www.politico.com/news/2024/03/04/biden-health-care-

task-force-inflation-00144713 (Accessed 3/20/24).

"White House announces 'strike force' on unfair and illegal prices ahead of State of the Union" By Josh Sisco, Politico, March 5, 2024, https://www.politico.com/news/2024/03/05/white-houseannounces-strike-force-on-unfair-and-illegal-prices-ahead-ofstate-of-the-union-00144829 (Accessed 3/20/24).

"HHS Unveils Plans to Increase Healthcare Competition, Choice" By Jacqueline LaPointe, RevCycle Intelligence, December 5, 2018, https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/hhs-unveils-plans-toincrease-healthcare-competition-choice (Accessed 3/12/23).

"Executive Order on Promoting Competition in the American Economy" White House Press Release, July 9, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidentialactions/2021/07/09/executive-order-on-promoting-competition-inthe-american-economy/ (Accessed 3/13/24).

"Unprecedented Executive Order 14036 "Promoting Competition in the American Economy" – a call to action" By Christopher Brennan, Selina Coleman, Brad Funari, and Michelle Mantine, July 15, 2021. https://www.reedsmith.com/en/perspectives/2021/07/unprecedent

ed-executive-order-14036 (Accessed 3/13/24).

10 "White House Competition Council" White House, 2024, https://www.whitehouse.gov/competition/ (Accessed 3/14/24).

11

"Readout of the Fifth Meeting of the White House Competition Council" The White House, July 20, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases (Accessed 3/27/24); "Readout of the Inaugural Meeting of the White House Competition Council" The White House, September 10, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statementsreleases/2021/09/10/readout-of-the-inaugural-meeting-of-thewhite-house-competition-council/ (Accessed 3/28/24).

a weaker economy, and less jobs."19 The statement also asserted that "the strike force will be led by two agencies that, for the past three years, have been openly hostile to market efficiencies — blatantly ignoring lower prices and better outcomes for consumers."20 While some have concerns with the announcement of the strike force, others view the announcement as simply a symbolic gesture.<sup>21</sup> Stephen Calkins, a professor of law at Wayne State University and former general counsel of the FTC, stated that "this is an exercise in marketing, not competition promotion."22 Calkins also mentioned that the "strike force" could be a bold term to catch the attention of the public.<sup>23</sup>

Some policy experts believe that the strike force may not be effective, as there is not a set standard for determining if the price of a certain product is too high.<sup>24</sup> The FTC and DOJ have been able to bring enforcement actions in cases where companies engage in price-fixing or other anticompetitive actions, but price regulation has not been previously included in that scope.<sup>25</sup>

Nevertheless, the development of an interagency strike force seems to be yet another indication of the federal government's increasing focus on enhancing competition in the healthcare industry.

- "Biden Administration Announces New Initiative to Challenge Unfair and Illegal Pricing Practices" By Kaylee Racs, Anna Behrmann, and Kathy Osborn, Faegre Drinker, March 18, 2024, https://www.faegredrinker.com/en/insights/publications/2024/3/bi den-administration-announces-new-initiative-to-challenge-unfairand-illegal-pricing-practices (Accessed 3/27/24).
- "Secretary Becerra Names Chief Competition Officer to Help Identify Areas to Promote Competition in Health Care" HHS Press Office, Department of Health and Human Services, January 8, 2024, https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2024/01/08/secretarybecerra-names-chief-competition-officer-to-help-identify-areasto-promote-competition-in-health-care.html (Accessed 3/13/24).
- 15 Ibid.

"DOJ, FTC Lead New White House Strike Force on Unfair and Illegal Pricing" By Maydeen Merino, The National Law Journal, March 5, 2024,

https://www.law.com/nationallawjournal/2024/03/05/doj-ftc-leadnew-white-house-strike-force-on-unfair-and-illegal-pricing/ (Accessed 3/20/24).

"Biden hopes for political gains from FTC-DOJ task force" By Claude Marx, March 12, 2024, https://www.mlexwatch.com/ftcwatch/articles/1811452/bidenhopes-for-political-gains-from-ftc-doj-task-force (Accessed

"U.S Chamber: White House Strike Force an Attempt to Return to Government Price Controls" U.S. Chamber of Commerce, March 5, 2024, https://www.uschamber.com/finance/antitrust/u-schamber-white-house-strike-force-an-attempt-to-return-togovernment-price-controls (Accessed 3/27/24).

20

- "President Biden has created a 'strike force' to combat high prices. Experts wonder whether it will work." By Bill Peters, The Wall Street Journal, March 8, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/articles/WP-MKTW-0003068492?mod=article\_recs\_pos1\_sb\_hp&next\_redirect=true (Accessed 3/27/24).
- 22 Ibid
- 23 Ibid.
- "Biden Administration Announces New Initiative to Challenge Unfair and Illegal Pricing Practices" By Kaylee Racs, Anna Behrmann, and Kathy Osborn, Faegre Drinker, March 18, 2024, https://www.faegredrinker.com/en/insights/publications/2024/3/bi den-administration-announces-new-initiative-to-challenge-unfairand-illegal-pricing-practices (Accessed 3/27/24).
- 25 Ibid.



## (800) FYI -VALU

Providing Solutions in an Era of Healthcare Reform

- Firm Profile
- **HCC Services**
- **HCC** Leadership
- **Clients & Projects**
- **HCC News**
- **Upcoming Events**
- **Contact Us**
- **Email Us**
- **Valuation Consulting**
- **Commercial** Reasonableness **Opinions**
- **Commercial Payor** Reimbursement **Benchmarking**
- **Litigation Support & Expert Witness**
- **Financial Feasibility Analysis & Modeling**
- **Intermediary Services**
- Certificate of Need
- **ACO Value Metrics & Capital Formation**
- **Strategic Planning**
- **Industry Research**

## LEADERSHIP









Todd A. Zigrang, MBA, MHA, FACHE, CVA, ASA, ABV, is the President of HEALTH CAPITAL CONSULTANTS (HCC), where he focuses on the areas of valuation and financial analysis for hospitals, physician practices, and other healthcare enterprises. Mr. Zigrang has over 28 years of experience providing valuation, financial, transaction and strategic advisory services nationwide in over 2,000 transactions and joint ventures. Mr. Zigrang is also considered an expert in the field of healthcare compensation for physicians, executives and other professionals.

Mr. Zigrang is the co-author of "The Adviser's Guide to Healthcare - 2nd Edition" [AICPA - 2015], numerous chapters in legal treatises and anthologies, and peer-reviewed and industry articles such as: The Guide to Valuing Physician Compensation and Healthcare Service Arrangements (BVR/AHLA); The Accountant's Business Manual (AICPA); Valuing Professional Practices and Licenses (Aspen Publishers); Valuation Strategies; Business Appraisal Practice;

and, NACVA QuickRead. Additionally, Mr. Zigrang has served as faculty before professional and trade associations such as the American Society of Appraisers (ASA); the National Association of Certified Valuators and Analysts (NACVA); the American Health Lawyers Association (AHLA); the American Bar Association (ABA); the Association of International Certified Professional Accountants (AICPA); the Physician Hospitals of America (PHA); the Institute of Business Appraisers (IBA); the Healthcare Financial Management Association (HFMA); and, the CPA Leadership Institute.

Mr. Zigrang holds a Master of Science in Health Administration (MHA) and a Master of Business Administration (MBA) from the University of Missouri at Columbia. He is a Fellow of the American College of Healthcare Executives (FACHE) and holds the Certified Valuation Analyst (CVA) designation from NACVA. Mr. Zigrang also holds the Accredited Senior Appraiser (ASA) designation from the American Society of Appraisers, where he has served as President of the St. Louis Chapter. He is also a member of the America Association of Provider Compensation Professionals (AAPCP), AHLA, AICPA, NACVA, NSCHBC, and, the Society of OMS Administrators (SOMSA).









Jessica L. Bailey-Wheaton, Esq., is Senior Vice President and General Counsel of HCC. Her work focuses on the areas of Certificate of Need (CON) preparation and consulting, as well as project management and consulting services related to the impact of both federal and state regulations on healthcare transactions. In that role, Ms. Bailey-Wheaton provides research services necessary to support certified opinions of value related to the Fair Market Value and Commercial Reasonableness of transactions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services.

Additionally, Ms. Bailey-Wheaton heads HCC's CON and regulatory consulting service line. In this role, she prepares CON applications, including providing services such as: health planning; researching, developing, documenting, and reporting the market utilization demand and "need" for the proposed services in the subject market service area(s); researching and assisting legal counsel in meeting regulatory requirements relating to licensing and CON application development; and, providing any requested support services required in litigation challenging

rules or decisions promulgated by a state agency. Ms. Bailey-Wheaton has also been engaged by both state government agencies and CON applicants to conduct an independent review of one or more CON applications and provide opinions on a variety of areas related to healthcare planning. She has been certified as an expert in healthcare planning in the State of Alabama.

Ms. Bailey-Wheaton is the co-author of numerous peer-reviewed and industry articles in publications such as: The Health Lawyer (American Bar Association); Physician Leadership Journal (American Association for Physician Leadership); The Journal of Vascular Surgery; St. Louis Metropolitan Medicine; Chicago Medicine; The Value Examiner (NACVA); and QuickRead (NACVA). She has previously presented before the American Bar Association (ABA), the American Health Law Association (AHLA), the National Association of Certified Valuators & Analysts (NACVA), the National Society of Certified Healthcare Business Consultants (NSCHBC), and the American College of Surgeons (ACS).



Janvi R. Shah, MBA, MSF, CVA, serves as Senior Financial Analyst of HCC. Mrs. Shah holds a M.S. in Finance from Washington University Saint Louis and the Certified Valuation Analyst (CVA) designation from NACVA. She develops fair market value and commercial reasonableness opinions related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services. In addition she prepares, reviews and analyzes forecasted and pro forma financial statements to determine the most probable future net economic benefit related to healthcare enterprises, assets, and services and applies utilization demand and reimbursement trends to project professional medical revenue streams and ancillary services and technical component (ASTC) revenue streams.







For more information please visit: www.healthcapital.com